


Kanab City Council Meeting
February 27th, 2024
Kanab City Council Chambers 
26 North 100 East
6:30 PM
 
Work Meeting
1.       Liaison Report
Councilmember Chamberlain – None.
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Corry – Councilmember Corry stated that there will be a beautification meeting in next couple weeks.
Mayor Johnson – He stated that baseball is just around the corner. Mayor Johnson wanted to congratulate the boys and girls high school basketball for going to state. He also added that they are still waiting on the poles for the new baseball field lights.
Councilmember Heaton – Councilmember Heaton stated that the SCBA’s will be here in the first part of April, and that the Fire Department says thank you for them.
Councilmember Colson – None.
 
3.       City Staff Report – None.
4.       Other – None.
Business Meeting
1.       Call to Order and Roll Call – Mayor Johnson called the meeting to order. Councilmember Colson offered the invocation. Mr. Burggraaf led the pledge of allegiance.
In attendance: Mayor Johnson; Councilmember Chamberlain, Councilmember Corry, Councilmember Colson, Councilmember Heaton; City Manager Kyler Ludwig; Recorder Celeste Cram; Building Inspector & Land Use Coordinator Janae Chatterley; and City Attorney Kent Burggraaf.
Not in attendance - Councilmember Banks
2.       Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting – Councilmember Heaton made a motion to approve the minutes from February 13th, 2024 meeting. Councilmember Corry seconded, unanimous vote. Motion passed.
3.       Approval of Accounts Payable Vouchers - A motion was made by Councilmember Heaton and seconded by Councilmember Chamberlain to approve the check registers for February 21st, 2024 in the amount of $164,791.91, and February 27th, 2024 in the amount of $200, 323.71. Motion Passed.
Public Comment Period: Members of the public are invited to address the Council.
4.       Participants are asked to keep their comments to 3 minutes and follow the Rules of Civility Outlined in Kanab Ordinance 3-601.

Stacy Baron: Mrs. Baron stated that she works at the Dove Center which services Kane county and Kanab City. She wanted to offer support if the council or citizens need it, and is hoping they can work together in the future.

KCYC: They stated that the KCYC is working to help prevent suicide and drug use. They attended several classes that were very educational while on their trip to Washington DC. They hope that they are able to utilize the knowledge they gained.

5.   Public hearing, discussion, and consideration of a plat amendment for a lot line
adjustment on parcel 34-51 [Timpson & Baird] located at 640 W. Powell Drive in the
Kanab Creek Ranchos Subdivision, Unit 1 [Applicant Iron Rock Engineering].
Councilmember Heaton recused.

Mrs. Chatterley stated that Iron Rock Engineer, representative of Tara Timpson & Josh Baird applied to amend the plat for Kanab Creek Ranchos, Unit 1 parcels 34-51 located approximately at 640 W Powell Dr. The plat amendment consists of a lot line adjustment. The current zone is RR-1. The lot line adjustment will be adding 0.21 acres to the property increasing the size from 2.03 acres to 2.24 acres. She also stated that The Planning Commission made a positive recommendation to City Council for the plat amendment for a lot line adjustment with a unanimous vote.

· Enter & Exit Public Hearing     -

Councilmember Corry made a motion to approve the plat amendment to the Kanab Creek Ranchos, Unit 1, affecting parcel 34-51 based on the findings and conditions of approval as outlined in the staff report #2023057. Councilmember Colson seconds. 

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Recused.
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye

Motion passed.

6.       Public hearing, discussion, and consideration of a plat amendment to split the property
into two lots on parcel 34-58 [Taylor] located at 898 W Grand Canyon Dr. in the Kanab
Creek Ranchos Subdivision, Unit 1 [Applicant Iron Rock Engineering].
Councilmember Heaton recused.
Mrs. Chatterley stated that Iron Rock Engineer, representative of Norman & Peggy Taylor applied to amend the plat for Kanab creek Ranchos, Unit 1 parcels 34-58 located approximately at 898 W Grand Canyon Dr. The plat amendment consists of a minor subdivision splitting the lot into 2 lots. The current zone is RR-1. The proposed lots will be split into two lots, lot 58A is 1.46 acres and lot 58B is 1.08 acres. The application does meet the requirements of the subdivision ordinance, and the zoning ordinance. The owner of record contained within the plat is Norman and Peggy Taylor. Subdivision construction improvement plans for grading, drainage, streets and utility infrastructure, as modified by the proposed amendment will be addressed with a site plan and building permit. A title report has been submitted to Kanab City. The applicant has paid the amended plat fee required. 

· Enter Public Hearing     -
Mike Amaker: Mr. Amaker stated that he is in opposition, and that phase one was intended for larger lots and they should not be subdivided.
Janette Erdman: Mrs. Erdman agrees with Mr. Amaker, and that they are also in opposition. 
       -      Close Public Hearing     -

Councilmember Colson made motion to approve the plat amendment to the Kanab Creek Ranchos, Unit 1, affecting parcel 34-58 based on the findings and conditions as outlined in the staff report #2024003. Councilmember Chamberlain seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Recused.
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

7.    Discussion and consideration of the final site plan for a planned development overlay
[Ventana Resort Village] located at 650 E. Kaneplex Drive [Applicant Iron Rock
Engineering/Mountain West Development].
Councilmember Heaton recused.
Mrs. Chatterley stated that SITLA, property owner, and their representative, Iron Rock Engineering have applied for a Final Site Plan, Phase 1. Final Site Plans are regulated through the Kanab City Land Use Ordinances, Chapter 23. Phase 1 will consist of 42 Townhomes, 30 Obtainable housing, and a community pool & spa. For a total of 72 residential units. All required documents for the application have been received by the applicant or the representative. The Development Committee has reviewed the documents and forwarded to the City Attorney, City Engineer, and Public Works Director. The City Engineer is currently reviewing the submitted documents to see if any further recommendations may be needed.

Iron Rock Group Representative, Josh Beazer, went over the site plan with the council. 
Councilmember Colson asked if all trails were going to be able to be accessed by the public. The developer stated that they will all be open to the public.

Councilmember Colson made a motion to approve the final site plan for Ventana Resort Village, a Planned Development Overlay, Phase 1 based on the findings and conditions of approval as outlined in
The staff report for file #2023054.
Councilmember Corry seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Recused.
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

8.       Discussion and consideration of a preliminary plat for Ventana Resort Village Phase 1
[Applicant Iron Rock Engineering/Mountain West Development].
Councilmember Heaton recused.
Mrs. Chatterley stated that SITLA, property owner, and their representative, Iron Rock Engineering have applied for a Preliminary Plat, for phase 1 of the Ventana Resort Village, A Planned Development Overlay. Preliminary Plats are regulated through the Kanab City Subdivision Ordinances, Chapter 2.
Phase 1 of Ventana Resort Village consists of 44 platted lots.

Councilmember Corry made a motion to approve the preliminary plat for Ventana Resort Village, a Planned Development Overlay, Phase 1 based on the findings and conditions of approval as outlined in
the staff report for file #2023053.
Councilmember Colson seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Recused.
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

9. Discussion and consideration of the purchase of aggregate and oil for approximately 10
miles of chipseal. 
Mr. Ludwig stated that to preserve our roads the City of Kanab annually performs chip sealing of roads. The funds to pay for this come through gas taxes revenues from the state. This year the City estimated revenues of $325,000 (10-33-56), but with new sales tax from Kane County, and the contributions from the state the City has already received $527,035.
The City has budgeted $50,000 for chips (10-60-74) and $100,000 for streets capital projects (10-
60-76).
The City completed just under 6 miles of chip seal this fall, but would like to set a goal of completing closer to 14 miles each year. City Staff is proposing an additional 10 miles of roads to be completed in this spring.
Project Estimates
Chips $75,000
Oil $240,000
Labor $100,000
During the fall chip seal project, the City spent $175,537 (10-33-56).

The Councilmembers asked a couple of questions about cost saving measures, and potentially filling pot holes before preforming the chip seal.
Councilmember Colson made a motion to authorize staff to spend up to $415,000 for the spring chip seal project.
Councilmember Heaton seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Aye
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks - Absent
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

10.   Discussion and review of the draft 2024 Impact Fee Facilities Plans.

Mr. Ludwig talked about the draft financial information on the impact fees that can help them understand some of the projects, their costs, and what is taking place with the impact fees. As we compare our current impact fees, the maximum amount that we can charge in 2018 vs. the maximum amount that we can charge today is decreased.
Civil Science wants to make sure that the council and public know that when you set a level lower than that maximum, you can see a reduction in the level of service you are providing.
Mr. Ludwig went over the Water, Wastewater, Storm Water, Transportation, and Public Safety impact fee calculations and the impact fee eligible projects.

11. Discussion and Consideration of a resolution approving a land lease at the Kanab Municipal Airport [Brandon Jewett] 
Mr. Ludwig stated that The Airport ground lease agreement was reviewed by the City Council in February of 2023. The Municipal Airport has one remaining location for a land lease. The proposed       40’ x 50’ ground lease has been reviewed by the Kanab City Airport Manager. The leased space fits within the Airport Master Plan. The lease will generate $500 annually (pro-rated during the first year).
Councilmember Colson made a motion to approve Resolution 2-4-24 R, A Resolution Approving an Airport Ground Lease Agreement with Brandon Jewett.
Councilmember Heaton seconded.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Aye
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks – Absent.
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

12.   Discussion and Consideration of a resolution supporting Kanab City’s application for funding through the Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program for improvements on the Cedar Heights and Powell Crossings of Kanab Creek.

 Mr. Ludwig stated that there is available grant funding through the federal government that is being allocated towards public works transportation projects. He walked the council through our proposed grant application to improve two crossings at Kanab Creek.

Councilmember made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2-5-24 R, A Resolution Approving and Supporting the City of Kanab’s Application for Grant Funding through the Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) Grant Program for the Improvements of two Crossings at Kanab Creek.
Councilmember Chamberlain seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Aye
Councilmember Heaton – Aye
Councilmember Corry - Aye
Councilmember Banks - Absent
Councilmember Chamberlain – Aye
Motion passed.

Councilmember Corry made a motion to adjourn, Councilmember Heaton seconds. Unanimous vote, meeting adjourned.






